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A Boon for Lawyers 

Texas oilman Oscar S. Wyatt Jr., already battling federal criminal charges of paying illegal 
kickbacks to Saddam Hussein's regime under the UN's oil-for-food program, is now also fighting 
the Internal Revenue Service. He and wife, Lynn, just filed a U.S. Tax Court suit challenging 
$2.4 million in extra taxes and penalties the IRS assessed for 2002, when they reported taxable 
income of $295,000. The feds nixed a claimed $4 million loss for Wyatt Hildalgo Farms and 
concluded the pair also understated dividends by $1.4 million. The Wyatts defend their return. 
Oscar, 82, has argued in the kickback case, scheduled for trial next month, that he's been targeted 
for his outspoken, longstanding opposition to U.S. policy in Iraq. --Janet Novack 

Certainly an Opportunity for Him  

YTB International didn't make any quarterly filings for 2006, prompting an o-t-c bulletin board 
delisting last summer. Yet shares trade in the Pink Sheets at a recent $7.90, nearly six times their 
price a half-year ago, for a $194 million market cap. This rise came as the Wood River, Ill. firm, 
which went public via a 2004 reverse merger, announced a restatement that doubled its 
accumulated deficit to $13 million. That action also accompanied its admission of a "lack of 
independence" from its previous auditor. YTB runs a Web site called yourtravelbiz.com, catering 
to work-at-home travel agents who are solicited by a network of 100,000 commissioned sales 
reps. YTB tells FORBES the missing quarterlies will be filed while suggesting gung-ho travel 
agents are bidding up the stock. In January YTB Chairman J. Lloyd Tomer sold 1 million shares, 
roughly 25% of his holding (to repurchase his "dream home," a press release stated). A 
testimonial posted on the Web site lauds YTB as "the opportunity of a lifetime." --Matthew Rand 

So Send All of Them to School  

Sotheby's, the haughty auction house, says proposed IRS rules setting for the first time a bare-
bones educational level for art appraisers rendering valuations for tax purposes would disqualify 
"many" of its 100 appraisers. The regulations would require "college or professional-level 
coursework that is relevant to the property being valued." In a letter to the IRS objecting to this 
seemingly modest mandate, Sotheby's senior vice president, Jonathan A. Olsoff said on-the-job 
training was more relevant, declaring, "No coursework can train a person for the job of a 
Sotheby's specialist." Olsoff wrote that the official IRS panel that reviews appraisals "may" have 
members "who would not be able to satisfy a coursework test." --J.N. and W.P.B. 

 



Charitable Watchdog 

The Better Business Bureau Wise Giving Alliance says in a recent report that PetSmart Charities, 
set up by the national pet store chain in Phoenix, flunked several of its 20 charitable 
accountability standards. Cited shortcomings include a financial statement that didn't clearly 
allocate expenses among fundraising, overhead and charitable service and lack of a written 
policy for regularly assessing its own performance. For the fiscal year ended in January 2006, the 
charity, which primarily gives to local animal groups, raised $19 million, plus another $9 million 
in donated services from affiliate PetSmart, whose shares have jumped 43% in six months. The 
charity says it takes the criticisms seriously. --W.P.B. 

Pig Factor at Work? 

A new Harvard study suggests public companies led by chief executives who get the highest 
percent of the total compensation pot paid to their firm's five top people, trade for lower 
multiples of replacement value and later underperform even more. Yet, write Lucian Bebchuk, 
Martijn Cremers and Urs Peyer after eyeing 1,000 stocks from 1993 to 2004, the big bosses' "pay 
slice" rose during that time by a tenth, to 36.3%. The profs opine little about their take but call 
the stats "worthy of financial economists' attention." --J.N. and William P. Barrett 

 


